

Fife  Mountaineering  Club

      Newsletter December 2020
When I wrote the last Newsletter in October things were looking up and I was able to report on renewed Club activity and describe four successful outings all in beautiful weather.   Since then there has been just one further outing, to a hill higher than 2000 feet, An Socach, which was climbed from a few miles North of the Glenshee Ski Centre in mid October.   It is not known as a spectacularly interesting Munro but it turned out to be an especially interesting day for those interested in the wildlife of the hills.   They saw a group of 5 short eared owls, and eagle, a ptarmigan, mountain hares, as well as the more common grouse, geese and a heron flying above a burn.   They also saw and, as it was the rutting season, heard the deer on the hillside. 
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Since then the Covid rules have become tighter with Fife, Dundee and Perth and Kinross all moving into level 3 and there was initially advice not to travel outside the local authority area in which we live but latterly it has become illegal to do so without good reason.   This meant we had to stop arranging Club Meets outside Fife where most members live.  In order to operate at all Clubs had been notified back in September that they needed to appoint a Covid officer who would need to complete an online training module.   We were delighted and are very grateful to Beverley for agreeing to take on this role and it means the Club can function legally when the rules allow more than they currently do and Beverley will keep us on the straight and narrow.  The Fife based members have still managed to climb hills!   The photos on the next page, taken by Catherine, show Peter by the Bunnet Stane en route to the summit of West Lomond and Allan on Benarty Hill which they climbed from Loch Ore and the photos also show that good weather was enjoyed on both these walks.  [image: image3.jpg]
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I feel very privileged to live in Perth and Kinross and so still have plenty of scope to get out amongst the hills.   I did have one exceptionally good day on 7th November when I climbed Ben Vrackie.   I was tempted out by a forecast that looked as if it would be much better in Pitlochry than in the very grey murky conditions of Perth and the MWIS forecast was good.   The following photos show what I experienced where at the start of the walk I emerged above a blanker of cloud / fog  just as Allan and Catherine appear to have done on Benarty Hill.
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From the top I could see Ben Nevis and Ben Avon in the Cairngorms but also that everywhere low lying to the South remained in the fog and murk all day and I certainly hit the fog again just South of Dunkeld on the drive home.   I just felt so lucky to have experienced such a day at such a gloomy and depressing time.   I have since had a pleasant but squelchy walk when I did a circuit of Loch Ordie.     Fife, however, may not have big hills but does have one big feature that Perthshire doesn’t and that is its fine Coastal path and I am picturing that some of you will be choosing to explore different bits of it in greater detail than in “normal” times.  I know Catherine has been exploring the Fife coast from her kayak.
As I write this I am thinking that over the last weekend of November the Dundee Mountain Film Festival should have been taking place and I would have met up with some of you there.   The next non hill climbing event in the Club calendar would be the New Year walk to Barry Buddon and beach BBQ.    I think it very unlikely that restrictions will be relaxed enough by then to allow it to take place in any allowable form.   In the unlikely event that Covid-19 cases have reduced enough to allow what was allowed up until early October (15 people from 5 households outdoors) I am sure we can make contact with others at short notice and do whatever seems possible within the rules.
Margaret was amazed to receive so many birthday cards from FMC members and it certainly seems to have contributed to the celebration of such a big birthday in Lockdown still feeling special.  She described to me being totally surprised when one of the first cards she opened on her birthday happened to be from an FMC member that she would never have expected to have knowledge of the occasion.    Her birthday was a few days before it became illegal to cross the boundary into Fife so her son David and his wife were able to travel from their home in Angus and meet her in a cafe in Cupar for lunch and she went to the home in Cupar of her daughter Fiona and son in law, with whom she is in an extended family bubble, for her tea.    Her neighbours all seemed to know about her being 90 and made a socially distanced fuss of her so she felt the occasion had been well celebrated but the wider family still plan a bigger celebration at a later date.  She should certainly be in an early group to be vaccinated!   She has asked me to pass on her thanks for all the cards she received from Club members.
Finally there is one event that will not be cancelled but instead will be held virtually by Zoom and that is the AGM!   The committee are not yet sure whether it will be possible to hold the usual quiz but it will be a chance to see everyone and catch up with what folk have managed to achieve in this strange year.   One advantage of a Zoom AGM is that there is no reason for attendance to be restricted to members living near enough to St Andrews for it to be feasible to attend physically an evening meeting there in mid January.   Distance or bad weather will be no excuse for not attending.   The date will be Thursday 28th January 2021 and the time probably 7.30pm.   Can you please let me know if you hope to attend.   I will be in touch with those who reply positively and make sure they receive the appropriate invitation / log in details no later than a few days before the meeting.   The committee are hoping for a good attendance!
Best wishes to all of you over what will be a strange Christmas and Hogmanay.

Jean
